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Editorial Note on Aid to China

October-November 1941

Aid to China in its struggle against Japan had begun in late 1939, and in May 1941 that nation had been added to the list of recipients of United States lend-lease materials.  To improve China’s handling of lend-lease, the United States established an “American Military Mission to China,” headed by Brigadier General John Magruder, who had served in China as a military attaché between 1920 and 1930.  A graduate of the Virginia Military Institute (1909) and formerly the commandant there (1932–35), he had known Marshall since 1915. (See Papers of George Catlett Marshall, #1-071, [1:  93–96].)  Magruder arrived in Chungking in mid-October 1941 and met with Generalissimo Chiang Kai-shek on October 27 and 31. (Charles F. Romanus and Riley Sunderland, Stilwell’s Mission to China, a volume in the United States Army in World War II [Washington:  GPO, 1953], pp. 7, 16, 27–28, 31, 38.)

The Chinese leader stressed his fear that the Japanese Army was poised to launch a major drive against the southern city of Kunming, aimed at cutting the Burma Road, China’s last important supply link with friendly powers.  Magruder agreed with Chiang’s assertion that “the key city to the Pacific was Kunming and no doubt if that city was destroyed, China would fall,” an attack on Malaya would follow, and “nothing in the world would then stop a war in the Pacific.”  Thus the only way to preserve peace in the Pacific was for the United States to issue a warning to Japan strong enough to deter their Kunming adventure and for the United States and Great Britain to give China significant air reinforcements.  “Lend-lease quotas of material for aviation as now scheduled will be insufficient and arrive too late.  The only hope is if Singapore forces or units, properly organized, from Manila could arrive in time to give real aid to defending Chinese troops.” (Magruder to War Department, Radio, October 28–29, 1941, NA/RG 165 [WPD, 4389–27].  The Chinese expressed these views to President Roosevelt, Secretary Morgenthau, Lauchlin Currie, who was in charge of lend-lease to China, and the State Department.  See Foreign Relations, 1941, 5:  740–46.)

Colonel Charles W. Bundy, chief of the War Plans Division’s plans group, and Colonel Thomas T. Handy (V.M.I., 1914) studied Magruder’s lengthy dispatch, and Bundy presented their reply to the chief of staff.  The G-2 division had serious doubts about the imminence of a Japanese drive on Kunming.  If it was launched, the only aid the United States could give China would result in the significant weakening of the Philippine Islands defenses, there was little likelihood that the aid would be effective, and “such action would almost certainly bring on war with Japan, a condition desired above all others by the principal enemy—Germany.  A primary objective of our strategy should be to avoid a two-front war. . . . No involvement should be risked which would lessen the main effort against Germany.  With Germany defeated, the Far Eastern situation can be readily retrieved.” (Gerow Memorandum for the Chief of Staff, November 1, 1941, NA/RG 165 [WPD, 4389–27].)
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